JURUPA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT RIVERSIDE, CALIFORNIA

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 21, 1992

OPENING

CALL TO ORDER

The Special Meeting of the Jurupa Unified School District Board of Education was called to order by President David Barnes at 7:18 p.m. on Monday, September 21, 1992, in the Education Center Board Room, 3924 Riverview Drive, Riverside, California.

Members of the Board present were:

ROLL CALL

Mr. David Barnes, President Mrs. Betty Folsom, Clerk Mrs. Mary Burns, Member Mr. John Chavez, Member Mrs. Sandra Ruane, Member

Staff Advisors present were:

STAFF PRESENT

Dr. John P. Wilson, Superintendent

Mrs. Benita Roberts, Assistant Superintendent Education Services Mr. Rollin Edmunds, Assistant Superintendent Business Services Mr. Kent Campbell, Assistant Superintendent Personnel Services

Mr. Jim Taylor, Director of Education Services Mrs. Barbara Reul, Director of Business Services

FLAG SALUTE

Colonel William Carroll, instructor for the AFJROTC at Rubidoux high School, led the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

INSPIRATIONAL COMMENTS

Clerk of the Board Betty Folsom made an inspirational comment.

COMMUNICATIONS SESSION

RECOGNIZE AFJROTC INSTRUCTORS AT RUBIDOUX HIGH

The Assistant Superintendent Education Services announced that principal Don Vail was recently notified that Colonel William Carroll and Chief Master Sergeant Franklin Cohens of the AFJROTC were selected as "Outstanding Instructors" for the 1991/92 school year.

Colonel Carroll and Chief Cohen have created and trained an Exhibition Drill Team, Marching Unit, Honor Guard and Mounted Color Guard which have been highly recognized. The Female Honor Guard was named National Champion this year and the Drill Team and Marching Units were undefeated in parade competition. The Assistant Superintendent expressed appreciation to both instructors for their dedication to the AFJROTC program and their involvement in the high school and local community. They inspire those around them to strive for the highest goals possible.

RECOGNIZE AFJROTC INSTRUCTORS AT RUBIDOUX HIGH President Barnes presented plaques to the instructors for their outstanding performance as Aerospace Science instructors during the 1991/92 school year. He noted that last year Sergeant Franklin Cohens was selected Citizen of the Year by local business leaders.

Colonel Carroll stated this was the first time that both instructors were selected for this award. He thanked Don Vail, Ben Bunz, and Bob Gray for their continuous support.

COUNTY COMMITTEE ON SCHOOL DISTRICT ORGANIZATION

No nominations were made for vacancies in the 1st and 4th supervisorial districts of the Riverside County Committee on School District Organization. There were no vacancies in Jurupa's Second Supervisorial District this year.

ACCEPT DONATIONS
-Motion #63

MRS. RUANE MOVED THE BOARD ACCEPT THE FOLLOWING DONATIONS WITH LETTERS OF APPRECIATION TO BE SENT: USED CANON COPIER VALUED AT \$500 FROM DEVORE INVESTMENT ASSOCIATES OF SAN BERNARDINO FOR VICKY LYNN CASTILLO'S CLASS AT JURUPA VALLEY HIGH SCHOOL; NEW EQUIPMENT VALUED AT \$1,740 FROM ASB OF JURUPA VALLEY HIGH SCHOOL FOR USE IN THE YEARBOOK ROOM; \$700 FROM NESTLE USA INCORPORATION TO COVER THE COST OF RIF PROGRAM AT SUNNYSLOPE SCHOOL. MR. CHAVEZ SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

DEFER ITEM G, RESOLUTION 93/19 Item G, Adopt Resolution 93/19, Appropriations Limit Pursuant to Article XIIIB of the California State Constitution, was deferred to the October 5, 1992 board agenda. Additional information was received subsequent to the preparation of this report.

ANNOUNCE GRANITE HILL SCHOOL DEDICATION The Superintendent announced that the Board meeting of October 19, 1992 will be held at the new Granite Hill Elementary School as follows:

5 p.m. - Closed Session in Faculty Room

6 p.m. - Dedication Ceremony 7 p.m. - Public Board Meeting

VANDALISM AT ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

The Superintendent reported that over the past weekend 32 door openers were broken at Rustic Lane Elementary School at a minimum cost of \$15 each.

ARREST FOR GRAFFITI

The Superintendent announced that two taggers were arrested for defacing school property. The district will seek restitution.

REPORT FROM JURUPA VALLEY STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE Joel Morgan, Jurupa Valley High School student representative, made the following report on current events:

Congratulations to Rubidoux AFJROTC for being selected the Honor Unit. Jurupa Valley's unit has enrolled 140 students in the program and is looking forward to a successful year.

Jaguars varsity football defeated Ayala and has a 2-0 record in the league and 8th in CIF ranking.

REPORT FROM JURUPA VALLEY STUDENT REP (Cont'd) Varsity Water Polo has a 3-2 record in the league and 5th in CIF ranking.

Scheduled events: Back to School Dance - Sept. 25; FFA Leadership Conference - Sept. 26 in Hemet.

REPORT FROM RUBIDOUX STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE Donavan Alberga, Rubidoux High School student representative, made the following report on current events:

Congratulations to Colonel Carroll and Chief Cohens for their many achievements with the ROTC unit at Rubidoux High School.

The Choir and Madrigals are preparing for various upcoming concerts.

The Delta Alliance Corps will be performing in several parades and field shows starting in October as well as participating in all football games.

FFA will participate in the Farmers Fair October 12-17 and attend the Riverside Section Leadership Conference September 26.

Drama Club has scheduled tryouts for the fall production.

Pep rally will be held this week for the football team and a local band will perform.

Many campus clubs have scheduled their first meetings this week: CSF, New Visions, Troupers, Environmental Club, Speech, French and class councils.

A recap of athletic events was given.

PUBLIC VERBAL COMMENTS

President Barnes noted that the Public Verbal Comments section was an opportunity for citizens to address the Board.

CITIZEN COMMENTS Chuck Dunn, Special Education teacher at Jurupa Valley High School, addressed the Board as a member of the community. He asked what was done about an alleged striptease at one of the high schools. He also said that Board member campaigns should focus on right or wrong as it relates to issues.

BOARD MEMBER REPORTS & COMMENTS Board member John Chavez noted that delegates of the California School Boards Association have been working on a revision of the legislative platform. When adopted, it will be in effect for two years. One proposed change was to use other verbage in place of the word minority.

Mr. Chavez reviewed an announcement of half-day workshops on new Brown Act legislation, SB 1538 and AB 3476. Board members will receive a copy. The Superintendent planned to attend the October 27 workshop in Newport Beach.

REPORT ON BACK TO SCHOOL CONFERENCE

Clerk of the Board Betty Folsom stated that she attended the Back to School Conference sponsored by CSBA on September 17, 1992 in Ontario. The ten key issues discussed by Davis Campbell, Executive Director of CSBA, were: Conditions of Children; Student Diversity and Changing Demographics; School Funding and Finance; Fiscal and Program Accountability; Student Assessment; School Facilities; Curriculum; Employer/Employee Relations; Professional Development; and Reform and Restructuring. Mrs. Folsom pointed out key factors under each topic and emphasized the importance of teachers, staff members, and board members providing the leadership to preserve public education during these critical times.

INVITATION FROM CHAIR OF ASSEMBLY EDUCATION COMMITTEE

President Barnes reviewed an invitation to an open discussion with Delaine Eastin, Chair of the Assembly Education Committee. It will be held at 7 pm Tuesday, September 29, at Norte Vista High School. The topic is "For Our Kids: Fixing What's Wrong with Public Schools."

PUBLIC SESSION

PUBLIC HEARING ON FORMATION OF CFD 2 -Motion #64

The Assistant Superintendent Business Services stated that on August 3, 1992 the Board adopt resolutions declaring its intention to establish Community Facilities District No. 2 of Jurupa Unified school District and to incur bonded indebtedness in the amount of \$1.5 million for the purpose of financing public facilities. Because all the documents to proceed were not available at the September 8, 1992 public hearing, the Board took action to continue the public hearing to this board meeting.

President David Barnes resumed the Public Hearing in the manner prescribed by Bond Counsel with assistance from Clerk Betty Folsom as outlined in the supporting documents.

MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD ADOPT RESOLUTIONS 93/12 THROUGH 93/16. MRS. BURNS SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

ACTION SESSION

APPROVE MINUTES -Motion #65

MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 8, 1992 REGULAR MEETING AS PRINTED. MRS. RUANE SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

MISSION MIDDLE SCHOOL COMMUNITY SUPPORT ACTION GROUP

The Superintendent stated that he was very pleased to participate in the School and Community Action Planning Workshop in Palm Spring during the week of July 12-15, 1992. Team Leader, Sam Knight, introduced the Mission Middle School Community Support Action Group: Father Jim Stauber, Delma Kason, John Wilson, Don Manzo, Lupe De La Rosa, George West, Gilbert Calzada, and Memo Mendez. Board member Betty Folsom also participated in the workshop. The group plans to break the trail for other schools in the district to support the following Mission Statement:

"As a School Community Support Action Group, we are committed to assist students/staff and parents of Mission Middle School to foster cultural awareness and appreciation, and to help develop programs and activities that would focus on reducing drug and gang experiences for a safe and orderly environment."

MISSION MIDDLE SCHOOL COMMUNITY SUPPORT ACTION GROUP (Cont'd) Mr. Knight also noted the following goals for Mission Middle School which will be shared with other schools and the community: 1) To develop awareness activities that will empower, build capacity of students, staff and the parents/community. 2) To help all students help themselves to be resilient, alcohol and drug free, and to experience positive group/peer interactions. 3) To foster increased awareness and appreciation of all cultures and all ethnic diversities. 4) To use the commitment, talent and active participation of the Mission Middle School Community Support action Group to implement the Mission Statement.

Mr. Knight emphasized that working together and focusing on the resources can make a difference. Mr. Calzada thanked the Board for their confidence and support to assist children. Fliers were available explaining the purpose of the committee. Mr. Knight stated that the group would be focusing on a particular area, seeking a commitment of support from the school, community and local businesses. A meeting has been scheduled for October 6, at West Riverside Elementary School to develop objectives for the calendar year and plan some activities to encourage community involvement.

Mrs. Ruane commended the committee for taking on a very important responsibility. Involvement is what it takes to get the job done.

APPROVE PROJECT GAP
-Motion #66

The Superintendent noted that an extensive discussion was made at the September 8 meeting on the need for an integrated effort to eliminate graffiti and vandalism in the school district. PROJECT GAP (Graffiti Abatement Program) was developed to highlight this issue and outline a plan which encourages a joint effort throughout the community. Board policy 1502, Rewards for Information, also includes an appropriate reward based on the guidelines established in the PROJECT GAP plan.

MRS. RUANE MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE PROJECT GAP AND ADOPT AT SECOND READING REVISED POLICY 1502, REWARDS FOR INFORMATION. MR. CHAVEZ SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

MODIFY SCHEDULE FOR RHS COURSE -Motion #67 The Assistant Superintendent Education services reviewed that Rubidoux High School staff has requested approval to offer an elective course, Concert Choir, as part of the regular curriculum after traditional school hours. The reason for this request was that it has been difficult to offer this class during the regular school day since several scheduling conflicts have occurred with students. In response to Board member Mary Burns' earlier questions: 1) the Vocal Music Instructor, Staci Della-Rocco, conducted a poll and 30 students indicated a desire to enroll. 2) The class is starting at this time of the year because the teacher was unaware of the need to offer an advanced performance class as part of the regular curriculum. 3) Nine students, who would be required to change their schedules to meet at night for an extra class, indicated this would not be a hardship. 4) Low enrollment in the day class was due to increased graduation requirements and a number of students enrolled in college preparatory classes. 5) An extensive description of this course, Concert Choir, and a permission form for parents is included in the supporting documents. In response to Mrs. Ruane's question, the Assistant Superintendent replied that the teacher would be on campus a full day and return for the evening class as scheduled.

MODIFY SCHEDULE FOR RHS COURSE -Motion #67 (Cont'd) MRS. BURNS MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE THE PROPOSED SCHEDULE CHANGE FOR THE CONCERT CHOIR COURSE AT RUBIDOUX HIGH SCHOOL FOR THE 1992/93 SCHOOL YEAR. MRS. FOLSOM SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

APPROVE FAMILY LIFE/SUBSTANCE ABUSE GUIDES 7-12 -Motion #68 The Assistant Superintendent Education Services reported that the Board recently adopted Policy and Regulation 6412, AIDS Prevention Instruction. The two curriculum guides, HIV/AIDS Prevention Education, and the Project Possible Prenatal Substance Abuse, have been tested and approved in other school districts. The supporting documents include a draft letter to parents on HIV/AIDS Prevention Education indicating topics to be covered. Parents may inspect all materials and determine whether or not students will be involved in all or part of the curriculum. A presentation on this subject will be made to secondary principals on Wednesday, September 23. Administration is planning to provide additional training for teachers as it relates to this issue. Recent legislation requires that school districts provide HIV/AIDS Prevention Instruction at least twice in grades 7-12.

EXTENDED 1992/93 BUDGET REVISION DEADLINE -Motion #69 The Assistant Superintendent Business Services reported that because of the late date of budget adoption at the State level, legislation was passed which enables a school district to extend the budget review timelines of AB 1200 by an additional 30 days. AB 2390 provides for an extension until October 2, 1992 for submitting a revised budget to the County Office.

MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE THE REQUEST TO EXTEND THE BUDGET REVISION DEADLINE AS SHOWN IN THE SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS. MRS. BURNS SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

DEFER ITEM G, RESOLUTION 93/19 Item G, Adopt Resolution 93/19, Appropriations Limit Pursuant to Article XIIIB of the California State Constitution, was deferred because of additional information received subsequent to preparation of this agenda item.

COUNTY PROPERTY ON BELLEGRAVE

The Superintendent reported that the supporting documents include a letter from the General Services Agency of the County of Riverside, signed by its director Robert Arnau. It asked the district's intent as it relates to the property on Bellegrave Avenue as a future site for an Education Center. The County is now considering the sale or long-term lease of the majority of the tract while retaining a portion for the proposed Sheriff's station. The Superintendent stated that clearly the district does not have funds to purchase such property and should the Board be interested in examining it for a future education center, the only practical situation would be to check on a property exchange involving the District's six acres on the corner of Pedley and Jurupa Roads.

In response to Mr. Chavez' question, the Superintendent recalled that the county provided funds in advance to pursue the idea of joining services at that site. The first facility was to be the proposed Sheriff's station. The current recession has made the endeavor impractical and the county is now considering the sale or long-term lease of a majority of the tract.

COUNTY PROPERTY ON BELLEGRAVE (Cont'd)

The Superintendent noted that district property at the corner of Pedley and Jurupa Roads was fully paid. The value of the properties would have to be determined by an appraisal if the Board were to consider an exchange for four acres on Bellegrave Avenue. In response to Mr. Barnes question, the Assistant Superintendent Business Services added that an appraisal would cost about \$5,000.

The Superintendent stated that a lack of action by the Board to examine land trade opportunities with the County of Riverside indicates an uncertaintiy about the future economy. The County will be notified that should they consider a long-term lease sometime in the future, the concept of a community services center may be considered by the district.

APPROVE CHANGE ORDER #1, MIRA LOMA MIDDLE -Motion #70

The Assistant Superintendent Business Services stated that district architect Kal Porter has prepared the first change order for Mira Loma Middle School in the amount of \$57,891.05. Since the project design was approved by the state several years ago, utilities such as Edison and Pac Bell, changed the point of connection on the site due to changes in the area at very considerable expense. The change order has been approved by the Office of Local Assistance for reimbursement.

MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE CHANGE ORDER #1 FOR MIRA LOMA MIDDLE SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION PROJECT. AND DIRECT THE DISTRICT'S ARCHITECT TO SUBMIT SAME TO OSA AND OLA FOR APPROVAL. MR. BARNES SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

REPORT ON FACILITIES

The Superintendent briefly reviewed the status of the district's modernization projects and new construction projects as listed in the annotated agenda. The Superintendent reported that the American Disabilities Act (ADA) requires that school districts identify deficiencies in its facilities by July 26, 1992. However, regulations to be in compliance will not be available before January 1993. The district intends to meet ADA standards by the year 2000 as required.

READMIT PUPIL CASE 91/47 -Motion #71

MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD READMIT THE PUPIL IN DISCIPLINE CASE 91/47 TO A CONTINUATION HIGH SCHOOL TO BE DETERMINED BY THE SITE ADMINISTRATOR AND THAT THE PUPIL BE PLACED ON PROBATION. MR. BARNES SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

READMIT PUPIL CASE 91/59 -Motion #72

MRS. BURNS MOVED THE BOARD READMIT THE PUPIL IN DISCIPLINE CASE 91/59 WITH PLACEMENT AT NUEVA VISTA HIGH SCHOOL. MR. CHAVEZ SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

DENY READMISSION CASE 92/26 -Motion #73

PRESIDENT BARNES MOVED THE BOARD DENY THE READMISSION OF THE PUPIL IN DISCIPLINE CASE 92/26. MRS. BURNS SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

-Motion #74

APPROVE 48917 REPORTS MRS. RUANE MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE REPORTS PURSUANT TO EDUCATION CODE 48917 FOR DISCIPLINE CASES: 92/63, 92/35, 92/39, 92/65 AND 92/06. MR. BARNES SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

PERSONNEL REPORT WITH INSERT -Motion #75 MR. CHAVEZ MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE PERSONNEL REPORT #6 AS PRINTED WITH INSERT J PAGES 7-10. MR. BARNES SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

APPROVE ROUTINE ACTION ITEMS
-Motion #76

MRS. BURNS MOVED THE BOARD APPROVE ROUTINE ACTION ITEMS K 1-12 AS PRINTED: PURCHASE ORDERS; DISBURSEMENT ORDERS; AGREEMENTS; PAYROLL ITEMS (4); RESOLUTION 93/18, SURPLUS SALE; NON-ROUTINE FIELD TRIP FOR JURUPA VALLEY HIGH SCHOOL; REJECTION OF CLAIM; ADOPT AT SECOND READING BOARD POLICY 3701, CORE COMMUNITY FACILITIES DISTRICT; ADOPT AT SECOND READING BOARD POLICY/REGULATION 5164 (UNIFORM) COMPLAINT PROCEDURE FOR RECIPIENTS OF CATEGORICALLY FUNDED PROGRAM SERVICES. MR. CHAVEZ SECONDED THE MOTION WHICH CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

REVIEW ROUTINE INFO REPORTS

The Board reviewed routine information reports: Transition Partnership Program; Staff Development Days.

CLOSED SESSION

At 6:00 p.m. on Monday, September 21, 1992, the Board met in Closed Session in the Superintendent's office. All Board members were present. Also in attendance were the Superintendent and other administrators.

At 7:05 p.m. President Barnes adjourned from Closed Session to open the Public session in the Board Room at the Education Center.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, President Barnes adjourned the Regular Meeting from Public Session at 8:40 p.m.

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 21, 1992 ARE APPROVED AS

PRINTED.

Bett, Q. Folsom

President Clerk

10/5/92

Date